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Dear 
 
Thank you for your information request of 4 March 2017.  Aberdeen City Council (ACC) has
completed the necessary search for the information requested.
 
LOBO loan stands for Lender Option Borrower Option loan. It is a market loan. Most market
loans taken out by Councils from banks in the last 40 years fall under this type. LOBO loans
tend to be long term loans, typically 30 - 70 years. They are characterised by the fact that the
bank has the option to raise the interest rate on a pre-defined date, and on anniversaries of
that date. The Council has the option to accept the new interest or repay the loan in full.
 
According to my research Aberdeen City Council should currently have at least 9 LOBO loans.
 
Regarding your LOBO loan portfolio please provide:
 

1.      A spreadsheet with the following details for each loan:
 

The publication of details of the each Market Loan, lender, interest rate and sum
outstanding, in the requested form, would put the Council at a ‘competitive disadvantage’.
Lenders could use this information to assist them to exercise their option to increase interest
rates. Such an increase in costs to the Council would not be in the public interest.  Please
see response to question 2 below for further explanation.

 
As far as possible, the requested information is listed below. 
 
- principal
 
£3m, £15m, £15m, £10.9m, £10m, £10m, £10m, £10m, £10m
 
- Initial Counterparty
 
Barclays Bank plc, Dexia Public Finance Bank, Depfa Bank plc & Dresdner Bank AG
 
- Drawdown date
 
1) 15.05.2006
2), 3) & 4) 16.01.2004
5) & 6) 29.03.2005
7) 23.07.2007
8) 30.07.2007
9) 28.01.2008
 
- Maturity date



 
1) 15.05.2066
2), 3) & 4) 18.01.2049
5) & 6) 29.03.2055
7) 23.07.2077
8) 30.07.2077
9) 28.01.2078
 
- Has the option been exercised?
 
No options have ever been exercised with any of our Market Loans

 
- If so when?
 
N/A
 
- Initial interest rate-
- First interest rate change (if applicable)

 
The publication of details of the interest rates of the LOBO loans would put the Council at a
competitive disadvantage to other lenders, which could result in higher interest rates and
increased costs to the Council, which would not be in the public interest.

 
Therefore, ACC is unable to provide you with information relating to the initial interest rate
and Stepped-up interest rate and step-up date where applicable as it is exempt from
disclosure.  In order to comply with its obligations under the terms of Section 16 of the
FOISA, ACC hereby gives notice that we are refusing your request under the terms of Section
33(1)(b) – Commercial Interests - of the FOISA.

 
In making this decision ACC considered the following points:

  
The initial interest rate and any stepped-up interest rates are exempt from release in terms
of Section 33(1)(b) of the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 in that disclosure of
the information would, or would be likely to, prejudice substantially the commercial
interests of any person including a Scottish public authority. The agreements are on-going
contracts and, as such, disclosure of this information is likely to substantially prejudice the
interests of the Council.

  
Due to the tradable nature of these loans, it would not be in the interests of ACC to make
this information publicly available. The loans are tradable by the lenders on the open market
and contain an option for the lender to increase the interest rate of the loan.  The interest
rates are commercially sensitive due to the very nature of these loans. Publication of them
would put the Council at a ‘competitive disadvantage’ to other lenders which could result in
higher interest rates and increased costs to the Council, and subsequently to public funds,
which would not be in the public interest.

 
Revealing the rates would put ACC in a position of unnecessary, additional risk. The risk
would stem from requests for increases to the rates of these LOBO loans following the



publication of this information. Financial institutions would be able to identify how much
interest rate a local authority is willing to agree to and adjust their rates accordingly. They
may also take the opportunity to ‘buy up’ the other loans and issue a blanket request of
increase. ACC’s position on these loans has always been to repay if a request for rate
increase was received. If this information were to be released, this would clearly have
significant financial risk to ACC.

 
ACC also considers that the commercial interests of third parties, namely the institutions
providing the LOBO contracts would also be substantially harmed by disclosure. Disclosure
of interest rates in relation to certain loans may prejudice the future position of the relevant
organisations, particularly when negotiating loans with other public sector authorities.

 
ACC took out these loans in the years leading up to the ‘credit crunch’, at a time when other
interest rates were relatively high. In all cases, these loans represent a considerable saving
over the comparable PWLB rates. A number of these loans were initiated during a large debt
restructuring exercise, at a substantial saving to the Council, whereas the rest were offered
at a substantial discount over the government (PWLB) borrowing rates at that time, thus
also at a substantial saving to the Council.

 
Initially, these loans were approved by Head of Finance and reported to full Council. They
are regularly monitored by the Treasury Officer and reported to Finance, Policy and
Resources Committee and full Council. ACC take a very serious approach to ensuring that
appropriate scrutiny mechanisms are fully implemented into all aspects of financial
management.

 
In conclusion, ACC considers that the necessity of protecting the Council’s interests in
retaining the agreement at its current state outweighs the public interest in the requested
information being disclosed. ACC considers that disclosure would not contribute to either
ensuring effective oversight of the expenditure of public funds or ensuring that the public
obtain value for money for public funds. The information already published in relation to
these contracts, along with the monitoring mechanisms in place, as detailed above, satisfies
the public interest in ensuring  value for money and the mitigation of foreseeable financial
risk.

 
- Date of first interest rate change (if applicable)
 
1) 15.05.2008
2) & 3) 16.01.2007
4) 16.01.2008
5) & 6) 29.03.2008
7) N/A
8) N/A
9) N/A
 
- Current interest rate
 
The publication of exact details of interest rates of each Market Loan would put the Council
at a ‘competitive disadvantage’ to other lenders, which could result in higher interest rates



and increased costs to the Council, which would not be in the public interest.
 

For your guide, rates are in the range between 3.98% and 5.00%.
 
- Date that the interest rate was changed to the current one (if applicable)
 
1) 15.05.2008
2) & 3) 16.01.2007
4) 16.01.2008
5) & 6) 29.03.2008
7) 23.07.2007
8) 30.07.2007
9) 28.01.2008
 
- Current fair value (as at 31 March 2016)
 
1) £4,414,902
2) £20,091,599
3) £19,875,250
4) £14,658,841
5) £13,711,307
6) £14,509,817
7) £13,590,217
8) £13,668,739
9) £12,555,805

 
- Current Counterparty
 
Barclays Bank plc, Dexia Public Finance Bank, Erste Abwicklungsanatalt, FMS
Wertmanagement and KA Finanz AG.

 
- Treasury Management Advisor at the time the loan was taken out
 
Sector Treasury Services, now Capita Asset Services

 
2.      Copies of all original LOBO loan contracts

 
We are unable to release these as they commercially sensitive documents. Please see
response to question 5 below.
 
3.      Copies of all broker fee invoices for LOBO loans

 
We are unable to release these as they commercially sensitive documents. Please see
response to question 5 below.

 
4.      In regard to questions 2 and 3, I request scans of the LOBO loan contracts and the

broker fee invoices to view their terms and conditions. 
  



We are unable to release these as they commercially sensitive documents. Please see
response to question 5 below.
 
For your guide, the broker fees paid are negotiable, based on a structure of £0.06% for the

first 4 years only.
 

5. TMA contracts (TMA  contracts stands for Treasury Management Advisor (TMA)
contracts, Invoices and tender documents for the period between 2006 and 2008.

 
ACC is unable to provide you with copies of the original loan contracts, the broker fee
invoices and their terms and conditions, TMA contracts, invoices and tender documents as
they are considered exempt from disclosure.  In order to comply with its obligations under
the terms of Section 16 of the FOISA, ACC hereby gives notice that we are refusing your
request under the terms of Section 33(1)(b) – Commercial Interests - of the FOISA.

 
In making this decision ACC considered the following points:

 
FOISA legislation entitles persons to request information not documentation and as such,
requests for copies of documentation fall out-with the scope of the Act.

 
The information contained within these documents is exempt from release in terms of
Section 33(1)(b) of the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 in that disclosure of the
information would, or would be likely to, prejudice substantially the commercial interests of
any person including a Scottish public authority. The agreements are on-going contracts and,
as such, disclosure of the information contained within is likely to substantially prejudice the
interests of the Council.

 
The Office of the Scottish Information Commissioner defines ‘public interest’ as that which is
in the interest of the public not of interest to the public and that is the definition of public
interest which ACC has followed when applying the public interest test to this exemption. As
such, it may be of interest to the public to know which financial institutions ACC has
borrowed from and when they were taken out. ACC has provided this information above and
in our previous response. It may also be of interest to the public to know that sufficient
monitoring of the contracts, initially and on-going, is in place to mitigate any financial risk as
much as possible. This is outlined below.

 
Due to the tradable nature of these loans, it would not be in the interests of ACC to make
detailed information publicly available. The loans are tradable by the lenders on the open
market and contain an option for the lender to increase the interest rate of the loan.  The
loan agreement documents are drawn up by the financial institutions concerned and the
terms and conditions contained within these are commercially sensitive due to the very
nature of these loans. Publication of the details of the terms and conditions of the LOBO
loans would put the Council at a ‘competitive disadvantage’ to other lenders which could
result in higher interest rates and increased costs to the Council, and subsequently to public
funds, which would not be in the public interest.

 
Revealing the fine print of these agreements, including the terms and the interest rates
would put ACC in a position of unnecessary, additional risk. The risk would stem from



requests for increases to the rates of these LOBO loans following the publication of this
information. Financial institutions would be able to identify how much interest rate a local
authority is willing to agree to and adjust their rates accordingly. They may also take the
opportunity to ‘buy up’ the other loans and issue a blanket request of increase. ACC’s
position on these loans has always been to repay if a request for rate increase was received.
If this information were to be released, this would clearly have significant financial risk to
ACC.

 
ACC also considers that the commercial interests of third parties, namely the institutions
providing the LOBO contracts would also be substantially harmed by disclosure. Disclosure
of terms and conditions in relation to certain contracts may prejudice the future position of
the relevant organisations, particularly when negotiating contracts with other public sector
authorities.

 
ACC took out these loans in the years leading up to the ‘credit crunch’, at a time when other
interest rates were relatively high. In all cases, these loans represent a considerable saving
over the comparable PWLB rates. A number of these loans were initiated during a large debt
restructuring exercise, at a substantial saving to the Council, whereas the rest were offered
at a substantial discount over the government (PWLB) borrowing rates at that time, thus
also at a substantial saving to the Council.

 
Initially, these loans were approved by Head of Finance and reported to full Council. They
are regularly monitored by the Treasury Officer and reported to Finance, Policy and
Resources Committee and full Council. ACC take a very serious approach to ensuring that
appropriate scrutiny mechanisms are fully implemented into all aspects of financial
management.

 
In conclusion, ACC considers that the necessity of protecting the Council’s interests in
retaining the agreement at its current state outweighs the public interest in the requested
information being disclosed. ACC considers that disclosure would not contribute to either
ensuring effective oversight of the expenditure of public funds or ensuring that the public
obtain value for money for public funds. The information already published in relation to
these contracts, along with the monitoring mechanisms in place, as detailed above, satisfies
the public interest in ensuring  value for money and the mitigation of foreseeable financial
risk.

 
      We hope this helps with your request.
 
 
 
Yours sincerely,
 
 
Nicky Leiper
Information Compliance Officer
 
INFORMATION ABOUT THE HANDLING OF YOUR REQUEST
 



ACC handled your request for information in accordance with the provisions of the Freedom of
Information (Scotland) Act 2002. Please refer to the attached PDF for more information about
your rights under FOISA.
 
 
Information Compliance Team
Communications and Promotion
Office of Chief Executive
Aberdeen City Council
Room 1-24
Town House
Broad Street
ABERDEEN AB10 1AQ

foienquiries@aberdeencity.gov.uk

01224 523827/523602

Tel 03000 200 292
 
*03000 numbers are free to call if you have ‘free minutes’ included in your mobile call plan.
Calls from BT landlines will be charged at the local call rate of 10.24p per minute (the same as
01224s).

www.aberdeencity.gov.uk
 
 
 
 
 
 




